FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
May 14, 2013

Bartels called the meeting to order with the following members present: Atekwana, Barnes, Clarke, Cornell, Dare, DeSilva, Fisher, Grafton, Harris, Holyoak, Jones, Kennison, Krehbiel, Lovern, Luttbeg, Materer, Meek, Miller, Page, Stamper, VanOverbeke, Walker, Yetter and Young. 
Also present:  Bertholf, D., Bird, L., Biros, D., Blaine, J., Bliss, T., Borland, J., Campbell, C., Clark, G., Dobbs., C., Doust, A., Fry, P.,  Hargis, B., Jaco, B., Jordan, T., Lewis, B., Lowrance, A., Mayfield, B., Miller, B., Ormsbee, C., Piao, D., Polson, L., Shutt, G., Simpson, J.,  Tate, J., Tucker, S., Wansley, R. and Weaver, D.
Absent: Baeza, Chung, Emerson, Holcomb, McBee, and Wu. 
HIGHLIGHTS
Special Report – OSU University Club…...……………………………………………………..…

Remarks and Comments from the President……..…………………………………………………

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations …………...……………………………...

Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..


Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….


Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………


Budget ……………………………………………………………………………………...

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………

Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………

Research ……………………………………………………………………………………

Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ………………………………………………………………………


Student Affairs and Learning Resources …………………………………………………..
Reports of Liaison Representatives ………………………………………………………………..

Women’s Faculty Council………………………………………………………………….
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Bartels called the meeting to order and stated that this is the last meeting for the academic year. Bartels asked for approval of the April 9, 2013 minutes. Holyoak moved and Miller seconded. Motion passed. Bartels stated that the agenda is thick and this is due to the committee written reports that are included. These reports will not be read at today’s meeting. Hopefully everyone had a chance to review the reports and the committee chairs will be happy to answer any questions. Bartels asked if there were any corrections or additions to the agenda. Seeing none asked for approval of the agenda. DeSilva moved and Harris second. Motion passed.
Special Report: Bus Jaco - UCLUB

Bus Jaco stated that in the summer of 2007 the Council voted to form an ad hock committee of the council to look into establishing a Faculty Club on the OSU Stillwater campus. Bob Miller was chair of the Faculty Council at that time. He appointed Bob Darcy, Tom Jordan, Pat Knaub, Bob Swaim and Bus Jaco as chair of the committee. Tom Jordan is present today and Miss. Orsmbee is on the current Board of the club. The committee was charged with seeing what the feasibility would be to have a University or Faculty Club here in Stillwater. The committee immediately started a survey to see if there was an interest in such a Faculty Club and it turned out that almost 80% of the people that were surveyed did not know what a Faculty Club was. The committee discussed ideas on how to communicate to people what a Faculty Club was and then start over again. During the fall of 2007 the Presidency changed and the committee went on hold feeling that they needed the support of the President to move forward. President Hargis came on board and the committee approached him about the idea of starting a Faculty Club. President Hargis was excited about starting the club and encouraged the committee to move forward.
The committee looked at a number of other schools that have Faculty Clubs and showed them to the council via the web. One of the clubs that were shown was Texas Tech. This one is in their stadium. The Texas Tech club is managed by an organization called Club Core. One of the 8 potential places for the OSU Faculty Club was the west end-zone of Boone Pickens Stadium. It was an opportune time since the stadium was under construction. The committee began visiting with Mike Holder. If the OSU Faculty Club was located in the stadium it would be working with Cowboy Catering and the chef at Karsten Creek. But then the 2008 stock market went down and value of what the athletic department had to work with disappeared so the discussion to build in the stadium was closed down. The committee next looked at the Student Union. Jaco asked DeSilva to open the picture of the OU Faculty Club which is located in their Student Union. This is quite a nice facility and is managed by an outside organization. It has just been renovated and it is now quite beautiful. This was a model for the OSU Faculty Club in our student union. The Student Union was under new construction and the committee thought the OSU Faculty Club could be located there. As it turned out this also did not work out. So the committee moved over to the Alumni Center. Jaco asked DeSilva to show the University of Missouri Faculty Club as a model. The Missouri Faculty Club is located in their Alumni Center and it is a very lovely facility. Jaco stated that the thing about these examples is that they are tremendously engaged in catering and conference services. The one at OU is essentially like the Ranchers Club in that they also have an alcoholic beverage license for the entire campus. Jaco explained that the Conoco Phillips Alumni Center was very receptive but did not have the room required nor the kitchen facilities needed. The committee began discussions with the Ranchers Club and Atherton Hotel. With a lot of support from the administration and the President’s office the OSU University Club was formed as an auxiliary unit of the university reporting through Gary Clark to the President’s office. The committee made an agreement with the Ranchers Club and Atherton. The summer of 2009 the OSU University Club was made into an auxiliary unit. This was the first real recognition and establishment of the Faculty/University Club on campus.

The committee made a report to Faculty Council in 2009 announcing the formation of the Faculty/University Club. Jaco stated that the University Club offered a discount on all foods at the Ranchers Club of 15%; live music on Fridays; food and beverage pairings as well as food and beverage classes; conversation and artist series; town hall. There was a tremendous amount of community support and the University tried to raise money for the community. The OSU University Club is a member of the Association of College and University Clubs. There are over 100 clubs around the world. Local merchant discounts were also offered to members. In the summer of 2012 after the Ranchers Club had gone through a few changes (these changes affected the University Club) the Ranchers closed in early fall 2012. So again another venue was needed. Again the President’s office came through and helped work out an arraignment to have lunches in suite 1600. This turned out two things; 1 – the club had to subsidize the lunches at way too high of a level and 2 – there was not enough participation from faculty. They had hoped to have at least 30-35 people each time and there were 12-18 each time. So the club could not afford to keep this up so they started negotiations again with the Ranchers to try to work something out. 
Jaco asked the members of the council to think about the idea of having a Faculty Club; would they become members? Attend events? Jaco feels the committee did not come through very well on the concept of the University Club in the past. Jaco stated that the club has 125 members currently. The club needed 250 to meet the business plan. The question to the council is should the committee keep trying to get the University Club running again or how should they proceed. Jaco is willing to keep trying but he feels the committee needs some encouragement from more of the faculty saying they would really like to see something like this on campus. Jaco has 3 plans he would like to look into as long as there is encouragement and support from the President’s office to move forward. 
Miller personally thinks the primary stumbling block is no physical presence (manager) or designated structure to the club. Miller believes that many of the faculty members do not even know about the service. Some designated space for an office would be helpful. Jaco stated that if the club goes to the Ranchers Club-they would be the managers. If they were in the Student Union-they would be the managers. Jaco stated that there were 8 venues that were looked at when the committee started. Some of them were older houses, the fire station and others. Yetter stated that it’s a wonderful idea but she couldn’t afford to join. She feels it would be great to have a place where faculty could meet in a less formal way. She feels the club would need its own space. Bartels asked for other comments. Barnes asked how the club was promoted to the faculty. Jaco stated that quite a few emails were sent out. In the beginning there was a survey and the School of Strategic Media and Communications class did two marketing promotions on the club. Jaco agreed it’s a well-kept secret and needs to be promoted more. Chris Ormsbee is sending out emails via the Faculty Listserv. Hargis was very keen on the idea of a Faculty Club because everywhere he’s been they have had one. Hargis feels that a place for socializing and interactions is very positive. Hargis stated that the dilemma here is do you invest in a venue on the hopes that it will be supported and if it’s not then how do you pay for it. Hargis is very open to the club. The idea was to test market it and see if there is an interest. Apparently the manner of publicity was not enough to garner enough interest. Hargis stated that the other problem is the club cannot make it on “ticket sales”. There needs to be some other type of revenue besides dues to support the club. Hargis stated that the number of memberships or other revenue has not been there to get the price of the meals down. It’s really an expensive option right now. Hargis said the OU Club is mainly a cafeteria and the food is not remarkable but the people who go are not there for the food. They are there for the socializing and convenience. Hargis stated that he would happily entertain any idea that does not create an enormous economic risk for the University. Hargis did thank the committee for all their hard work. 
Remarks and Comments from the President:

Hargis thanked Celeste Campbell and the entire commencement team for a job well done. 
Hargis believes the Legislature passed the budget today, May 14. Under the circumstances he is very relieved. There was an enormous cloud – going to amortizing the Higher Ed bond issue of 2005 of principle and interest. This would have raised the total cost to $20 million for Higher Ed and in OSU’s case is was $5.8 million and for our campus it was $3.6 million. The Legislature did include in the budget enough money for us to make these payments. This is really helpful. They also put in another $10 million but it will not be allocated rapidly. Also in the budget was a subsidy for the OSU medical center in Tulsa. These funds are needed to keep operating. OSU also needs a partner and are working very hard on this with Mercy Hospital. The legislature appropriated $13 million of the $18 million that was asked for. These funds can be matched.
Hargis stated that there are 1,000 less high school graduates in Oklahoma this year. OSU’s outreach to Texas has been noted by competing universities and they now have recruiters in north Texas. Last year was an enormous gain and Hargis feels OSU will be down a little but still way above previous years. Last year was an all-time record. 
On April 24th it was announced that OSU had reached the billion dollars. Remember that some of this money is in estate gifts and paid out over a period of years. Some is subject to matches which have not yet been made on the endowed chairs. Hargis said that a lot of this money is in scholarships. The Foundation will give a full accounting to anyone who is interested. This campaign has developed 80,000 new donors. This is an incredible base for the future if OSU does a good job stewarding these donors. This means more than a thank you note. The donors need to be informed about what happened to their money and the good it is doing. The Foundation is hiring stewardship officers to help coordinate these efforts. 
On the construction around campus, the academic center at the Vet School is going in. This summer construction will begin on Farm Road. Water will also be brought in from Lake Carl Blackwell and used for sprinkling campus instead of treated water. 

Hargis stated that an announcement will be made in the fall regarding the kick-off of a big effort for the Performing Arts Center. Hargis stated the new Art Museum is nearing completion (the old postal plaza). A big opening will be in the fall. Hargis stated that the structures lab for Engineering is moving ahead. 
Hargis stated it’s been a good year and he has enjoyed working with the Faculty Council. He especially enjoyed working with the Executive Committee and looks forward to working with Dr. Kennison and the new committee next year. He appreciates everyone’s efforts. Bartels asked if there were any questions for President Hargis. He stated it’s been a good year and appreciated working with President Hargis as well. 
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
While Tricia White is passing around the Council recommendations, Fry wanted to take a moment to thank Faculty Council and Academic Affairs for all the work they did this year on the task forces as well as on the Academic Integrity panels, the Grade Appeals panels, etc.

Interim Provost Pam Fry gave the status of the following recommendations:

13-03-01-CTSS:
Employee Travel Policy Amendment:




Pending – This recommendation is among other suggestions being 



considered by the administration in connection with possible revisions of 



the Travel Policy.
13-03-01-RFB:
Phased Retirement Program (PRP) Incentive Amendment:




Pending – With increased enrollment, the recommendation is pending.
13-02-01-FAC:
Revision of P&P 2-0902: Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure 



Process for Ranked Faculty.



Pending – A subcommittee of deans reviewed the draft referred to the 



administration at the Feb. 12, 2013 meeting. Related issues were discussed 


at the semi-annual academic governance meeting in early March. A 



modified draft was referred from the Council of Deans to the Faculty 



Council on March 22, 2013.
12-11-01-LRPT:
Copyright Usage Warnings:




Accepted as modified – Wording modified by A. Prestamo, J. Price and 



C. Clary was found acceptable by the LRPIT, approved by Instruction 



Council and approved by the Council of Deans on April 18, 2013.
12-10-01-FAC/:
Revision of P&P 2-0110: Procedures to Govern Workload 

13-02-02-FAC
Assignments of Faculty Members.




Pending – A subcommittee of deans continues its review of the draft 



policy referred to the administration at the Feb. 12, 2013 Faculty Council 



meeting.
Gary Clark stated that on the Employee Travel Policy he is in the process of incorporating several changes that have come from staff, faculty and the motor pool. Clark is hoping within the next month or so to have the review for people to look at will be ready. 
Fry gave an update on searches:

· The Assistant Provost for Innovative Education – the committee has identified a number of candidates for Skype interviews.

· Director of Scholar Development and Recognition – which is Bob Graalmans position. Bob is retiring. The 3rd candidate of three was presenting today. Hopefully a success search for this position is complete.

· Associate Director for ITLE – This is a campus wide search and Fry believes there are 4 candidates who will be interviewing soon.

· CASNR Dean search is ongoing. 

Gary Clark added comments about the Ombudsman position. One candidate has already interviewed and the other candidate will interview in the next week or so. Clark stated that there are only 2 candidates at this point. Bartels asked if administration is working on an Affirmative Action candidate. Clark stated yes there some action on the Title 9 Affirmative Action position. 

DeSilva asked what the status was regarding the 50 new faculty position that had been promised. Are they available to be filled now? DeSilva said there had been some miscommunication regarding these positions. Apparently the deans were not really certain they could ask for the positions. Fry replied that for the current fiscal year 42 faculty positions were funded. These could be in various stages of being filled depending on the college. Fry stated that for FY 14, the data she has 26 positions. Fry said these are actually conservative estimates for new faculty positions because sometimes the allocations made to a college may say something like General Education Instruction. This may be used for faculty or for a graduate teaching assistant. The ones that she stated earlier are funds for designated faculty, these being the 42 for FY13 and the 26 for FY 14. There are another 41 positions for staff and graduate teaching assistants. Miller asked if by new Fry means additional faculty. Fry stated that these are not replacement lines. These are new faculty members. Yetter asked if these are tenure track lines. Fry stated that once again it may vary from college to college. Fry believes the numbers include clinical as well as tenure track. Fry does not have data on which classifications each of the colleges or programs use. Fry said this would be a discussion to have with the administration of the respective units. DeSilva asked if these are replacement lines. Fry stated no, these are not replacement lines, these are new positions. Replacement lines may be occurring. DeSilva asked for FY 14 and beyond are the deans supposed to ask for them now? Fry stated that the budget requests from the deans were just reviewed for FY 14. So what will happen is another call for budget proposals will not be formally made until next spring. As a former dean, Fry had heard that 2 ½ years ago Bob Sternberg had asked the deans, upon seeing the increased enrollment, to please make requests. Plan now. And the deans were encouraged to do so at that time. Fry suggested to any administrator or faculty to be thinking right now where the major increases will be and to start enrollment management as early as possible. Fry did state that there is a formal request in the early spring where deans are responsible to provide budget requests. Page asked how the administration will be addressing salary inversions in the various units. She would like to see this done in a fair way rather than a hodge-podge, if you know to ask for it and/or someone is your friend way. Page feels it is really demoralizing for faculty who see people who have been here less time getting equity raises that are above them. Page feels that if there was a plan in place so that in 3 years the inversion problem would be fixed. Page feels the good senior people will start to leave. Page would like to see a start to a systemic approach to how this issue will be addressed and feels this would be useful for the university. Fry stated that she does have a retreat already scheduled with the deans and this is one of the topics they will be discussing. Fry encouraged faculty to have a discussion with department heads and others in their respective units.
Bartels asked if there were any other administrators or Vice Presidents that would like to make a comment or report. Seeing none, moved on to standing committee reports.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Ed Harris – Up Date/Year End Report

Harris has two reports to make and no new recommendations. The annual report has already been filed. It is on the website and listed below.

******************************

Report on Associate Dean for Grad College

Report by Ed Harris

Chair AS&P Committee 

On April 25, 2013, designated members of the Faculty Council Executive Committee met with Sheryl Tucker to discuss the creation of a new administrative position in the Graduate College. In addition to Graduate Dean, Sheryl Tucker, present at that meeting were former FC Chair, Clint Krehbiel, the current FC officers Ken Bartels, Shelia Kennison, Udaya DeSilva, as well as committee chairs Nick Materer (Long-Range Planning & Information Technology), Dan Fisher (Research), and Ed Harris (Academic Standards and Policy).
During the meeting we discussed the challenges the Graduate College (GC) is facing, especially with the increasing number of graduate students at OSU and the few people in the GC to meet those needs. For example, the GC serves over 5,000 graduate students and 1,000 graduate faculty members. We also discussed the importance of improving the graduate education culture to facilitate success of our graduate students and graduate faculty. Moreover, the GC is in critical need of additional faculty expertise to align it with national best practices and to provide the kind of centralized support required for a comprehensive research university. 

Because of the above needs, the GC is in the process of creating the position of Associate Dean for Student Affairs. In brief, the responsibilities of this position will include revamping and managing the International Teaching Assistant (ITA) program; launching a new, professional development series; addressing graduate student and graduate faculty concerns and subsequent appeals; organizing and supporting general graduate student orientations and graduate teaching assistant programming; managing centrally-supported university recruiting efforts; leading special projects such as Graduate Education Week; supervising College staff; and serving on  University committees.
This will be an internal search at the level of associate professor or higher, and the plan is for the position filled by July 1, 2013. The Faculty Council understands the need for this position and wishes Dean Tucker and the GC the best in their plans to fill it.
**************************************

The other report concerns the University Closing for in climate weather or other unforeseen events. This is an issue that comes up every year. There is at least one closing and assume that everyone knows where to look and what to do. How to make up for the closing. But there has never really been anything in writing. So Nick Materer, Ed Harris, Pam Fry and Celeste Campbell met to discuss this issue. The following will go into the official syllabus. Harris stated that the ASP committee also got input from students regarding the issue. Even though the committee thought of these really good policies it was tweaked just a bit after the student input.

University Closings for Inclement Weather or Other Unforeseen Events.

Alerts and Rescheduling:  If the OSU campus officially closes due to inclement weather or other emergencies, alerts are provided to local news media and are posted on the OSU website. Exams, classes, or assignments that are missed in these circumstances may be rescheduled at times that are outside the normal meeting schedule for the class. If valid, documented circumstances prohibit students from attending the rescheduled classes, instructors should provide reasonable alternative means for makeup. 

Common Exams: If a common exam is cancelled due to the university closing for inclement weather or other unforeseen events, the exam may be rescheduled at the instructor’s and department’s request. Fridays from 5:30 – 6:30 pm are likely time slots for rescheduled common exams.
Bartels asked if there were questions. Barnes stated that when the university closed recently she was already on the bus heading to Stillwater from Tulsa. Barnes stated that someone drove up to the bus stop and said they had heard on the news that the Stillwater campus was closed and told the bus driver. Barnes wonders what mechanism is in place to let the bus drivers know if the university closes. Harris stated that Vice President Weaver is not present and he believes this would fall to him. Harris does not have an answer. Bartels stated that he believes there is an alert system that came across this last time. Barnes stated that the bus driver did not know campus was closed. Bird stated that there is a committee that meets at midnight and 4 a.m. to make a determination so that notification can be made by media. Gary Clark and Joe Weaver sit on these early morning committees. The decision is made and typically the communication has been very good. Even to Tulsa. Why this one did not make it to the driver she did not know but she will bring it up with Joe Weaver to make sure this issue is resolved. Typically the 4 a.m. meeting is where the decision is made and this gives them plenty of time to notify everyone. Bird will find out about this incident specifically. Page asked if this was the current policy and it’s just being written down. So right now if a Monday class was cancelled could she as the instructor said everyone needs to come this next Saturday and everyone would have to show up. Harris stated that Celeste Campbell would know better than he but he believes there was no policy per say and the practices were extremely varied. Harris stated that as far as the students were concerned they wanted to know where to find the information. Page is a bit nervous about the “valid excuse” phrase. A valid excuse to an instructor could be different from that of the student. Page feels that faculty should be educated on what is valid/reasonable. How to work with students in these situations. Harris agrees and these are some of the concerns that came from the students. Harris stated that while many will take advantage of this, there are some that will not and have legitimate concerns and reasons they cannot attend. This is left up to the discretion of the instructor. Harris stated this is a first go around and may be tweaked if needed. Campbell clarified that the first paragraph will be published in the syllabus attachment and the second paragraph about common exams will be published everywhere the common exam schedule is published. 
************************************

Academic Standards & Policies Committee Report

2012-2013 Academic Year

Committee Members: Ed Harris (Chair), Barney Luttbeg, Deb VanOverbeke, Carol Jones, Anne-Marie Condacse, Mindy McCann, John Baird, Kathleen Rivers, Evyn Larson
Recommendations Made:

· OSU Policy: In-State/Out-of-State Status for Tuition Purposes (Residency) to formalize and disclose OSU’s policy and process for determining the residency status of applicants and students. 

· Modify Academic Regulation 7.4 to clarify that for OSU bachelor’s degrees the minimum number of upper-division credit hours required in the major field is 15 and clarify that “physical education activity” courses are leisure activity courses. This clarification is in keeping with minimum standards provided by the State Regents. 

· Delete the portion of Academic Regulation 7.2 that requires prior approval from the academic dean. 

· Modify Academic Regulation 3.7 to: (1) Add a definition of course waiver; (2) Provide clarification that credit hours are not earned through a waiver; (3) Remove the reference to “waive cards” that are not the only mechanism used to document waivers; and (4) Clarify that Academic Affairs approval is necessary for waivers that involve general education requirements. 

· Modify Academic Regulation 3.6 to: (1) Add a definition of course substitution; (2) Clarify the authority to substitute courses in undergraduate degree plans; (3) Reference other regulations that govern substitutions; and (4) Remove the implication that colleges may allow a lower-division course to substitute for an upper-division course. 

· Modify Academic Regulation 4.2 to: (1) Delete the restriction that a maximum of eight semester credit hours earned through extension from another accredited institution may be applied toward an OSU degree; (2) Update the wording to better clarify what constitutes “outreach credit”; and (3) Update the wording to better clarify what constitutes “correspondence credit.”

Other Activities: 

· Review of Assessment of Undergraduate Student Learning Task Force

· Review E-Learning Task Force Report

· Modify Syllabus insert regarding Closing of Campus for Inclement Weather

· Chair of AS&P serves on four university committees regarding the committee’s work. 

ATHLECTICS – Robert Cornell – No Report
BUDGET – Rodney Holcomb – Year End Report
Dr. Holcomb was away but filed the following year end report:
Annual Report - Faculty Council Budget Committee for Academic Year 2012-2013

April 29, 2013

Members: Rodney Holcomb –Chair, Andrea Arquitt, Eliot Atekwana, Chanjin Chung, Bill Dare, Cheryl Giddens, Shelia Kennison, Carol Moder, and Avdhesh Tyagi

Over the course of the year the Budget Committee reviewed, discussed, and acted on a number of issues related to the university’s current and future budget.

The Committee continued to review the impacts of increased student enrollment on faculty and infrastructure needs.  Administration estimated the number of additional FTEs needed per year and the nature of those positions (tenure track, clinical track, lecturers, and adjunct appointments) to be a combined 40 per year for 2013-14 and 2014-15.  VP Weaver indicated to the Committee that future facilities plans will include the demolition of Kerr-Drummond Hall and the construction of new apartment-style housing at the current site of the OSU track.  Administration agreed to provide more information on construction, costs, and expected economic benefits in the 2013-14 academic year.

The demand for FTEs led to a review of faculty salaries at OSU and peer institutions with the director of Institutional Research and Information Management (IRIM).  Data indicated that OSU salaries for assistant and associate professors are relatively close to those at Big XII and college-determined peer institutions, but a large disparity exists for full professor salaries.  Administration has pursued input from the Committee on how to address the salary compaction issue, and the Committee has responded with suggestions for beginning to address the issue in the next fiscal year.

The Committee was asked to review and provide feedback on the administration-determined transition to a 60/40 (college/university) split of tuition revenue generated by these courses.  The Committee noted that it had received the plan from administration, and likewise noted the lack of faculty involvement in the planning process.

The Committee, in a joint effort with the Faculty Council's Retirement and Fringe Benefits Committee and the Staff Advisory Council, continues to assess the potential for a 50% tuition waiver for the dependents of OSU faculty and staff.  The Committee has worked with the OSU Human Resources office, IRIM, and OSU Finance and Administration to collect data and estimate the financial impacts of this proposed waiver.  The combined effort will continue with a survey of OSU faculty and staff (all campuses) to determine the number of dependents and the likelihood of employees utilizing the waiver for their dependents.

The Committee had representatives at every dean-level budget meeting with Provost Sternberg and VP Weaver in early 2013.  Committee members shared their experiences at Committee meetings and strongly encouraged administration follow the approved 2008 recommendation (08-03-01 BUDG), which states that deans will provide public presentations of their proposed budgets and initiatives for the next fiscal year.

Respectfully submitted,

Rodney Holcomb – Chair

CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Robert Emerson – No Report
 
FACULTY – Matt Lovern – Up Date/Year End Report
The following year end report was filed:

Faculty Committee End of Year Report
The members of the committee were Dr. Victor Baeza, Dr. Ken Bell, Dr. Jack Dillwith, Dr. Allen Finchum, Dr. Reed Holyoak, Dr. Sue Jacobs, and Dr. Karen McBee.

Consistent with the Bylaws of Faculty Council, the committee assisted the Provost with review of selected RPT folders currently under consideration; this work was just completed in April 2013.
During the 2012-13 academic year, the committee spent considerable time helping Faculty Council address a diversity of task force reports; some of this work is ongoing. We helped the Long-range Planning & IT and Academic Standards and Policies committees study and respond to the Evaluation of Teaching Task Force Report; our joint response was considered in the January 2013 Faculty Council meeting. We also helped these committees with studying and responding to the Assessment of Undergraduate Student Learning Task Force Report; our response to this was considered by Faculty Council in February 2013.

Much of our work this academic year dealt with task force reports that proposed new or updated policies and procedures. In October 2012 we proposed a new policy to govern overload pay as well as modifications to the existing policy on faculty workload (2-0110). These recommendations resulted from the work of the Faculty Overload and Workload Task Force. The new Policy to Govern Overload Pay is now in effect (2-0115). Work on revisions to 2-0110 is ongoing; as of May 2013 it is being considered by the Council of Deans. We also have been working on a policy revision to 2-0902, Reappointment, Promotion, and Tenure Process for Ranked Faculty. The significant portion of this effort was the result of work by the RPT Review Task Force. The Faculty Committee studied their suggestions and proposed a recommendation in February 2013 that was passed by Faculty Council. We received input for further consideration from the Council of Deans in March 2013 and we have a revised recommendation for consideration for the May 2013 Faculty Council meeting.

Finally, we have at least a few issues that we plan on addressing during the upcoming 2013-14 academic year. The Faculty Committee began studying Appendix E (Dispute Resolution) of the Faculty Handbook during the 2011-12 academic year. We studied Appendix E more this year and may be in a position to propose changes during the upcoming year. We also conducted a survey of clinical and research faculty at OSU during the 2011-12 academic year and plan to have a report of our findings during the upcoming year.

Respectfully submitted,

Matt Lovern, Chair

***********************************

Lovern stated that in addition to the year end report the committee has included a draft of a statement on grandfathering for when RPT documents that are changing over the course of a faculty members career and how these should be interpreted. The committee received this draft from the Council of Deans and it is included in today’s agenda. The Faculty committee had a chance to review the draft and they endorse the statement. It is not something that will be put forth for a recommendation because it’s not new policy. It is viewed as a clarification of how to handle an existing policy. If there are concerns or questions about this the committee will be happy to look into it. The Faculty committee had a chance to review it and they are happy with it the way it is written. 
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Modified Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure Standards

for Tenured/Tenure-Track Faculty
Effective July 1, 2013

It is the responsibility of the academic unit to maintain reappointment, promotion, and tenure
procedures for the varying roles of the faculty members in the unit. A faculty RPT candidate will
be evaluated using the current personnel procedures for both the College and the faculty member's
home academic unit with the following exceptions:

Tenure-track Assistant Professors: S

e When changes in unit/college guidelines occur durmg‘ the faculty member s initial
appointment period, academic unit standards in effect when the facdlljv member was hired
will be used during the reappointment review. When the same faculty member goes up for
mandatory review for promotion, tenure and/or non-reappointment, the new' academtc unit

standards (adopted during the initial reappomiment permd) will be used in’ ithe review.

e When changes occur during the faculty member’s seconﬂ appointment period, academic

unit standards in effect when the ﬂwuhy member was redi)pomted will be used during the
mandatory review for promotion, tenure and/or non-reappomtment

Tenure-track Associate Professors
l ‘ v
e When changes in, umt/colleger guldellnes occur during the faculty member’s initial
appointment empd acadeniic unit standards in effect when the faculty member was hired

o
will be used during tlle mandatory review for promotion, tenure and/or non-reappointment.

e The new m;qde ic umt standards wzll be used when the faculty member later determines it
rsJuhe to be con idered for. promotlon to the rank of full professor.

Assodlate lﬁi‘o,fessor applylng for Promotlon
n; V
e When ch S in umt/col,lege guidelines occur after promotion to Associate Professor and
within the'l3; it. three years of an application for promotion to Professor, academic unit
standards in e}]bct anytime within the last three years may be selected by the faculty
member for use durmg the promotion review.

In all cases, an individual faculty member has the option to request of his/her unit administrator that
the new academic unit standards be used in the RPT review. The RPT documentation file shall
include a letter from the candidate that the faculty member chose to be evaluated using the new
academic unit standards. Each faculty RPT candidate should submit in his/her portfolio a copy of
the home academic unit standards that are to be used in the evaluation of the candidate. This
documentation should include the date on which the document was approved. The College RPT
Committee and the home academic unit's personnel committee should use the same document when
evaluating the faculty candidate.
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[image: image2.png]In extraordinary cases, when the above stated process does not adequately address the impact
changes in published RPT standards have on a particular faculty member, a faculty member in
consultation with his/her unit administrator has the option to request an extension of his/her
probationary period for up to three years as outlined in Section 1.4.8 of the OSU Faculty Handbook.
If a candidate is granted an extension of his/her probationary period, he/she does not forfeit the
option to select academic unit standards as described above. :
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Recommendation: Revision of 2-0902, “Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure Process for 
Ranked Faculty.
Lovern introduced for discussion the committees’ new recommendation for 2-0902 - the RPT procedures for Ranked Faculty. The background and rationale were included in the agenda. Lovern believes that everyone knows the history of this document. What the committee has put forth this afternoon is the Faculty committees’ recommendation for the new proposed RPT document in response to the Council of Deans revisions that the committee received in March of 2013. The places where there are some changes in this document compared to the last recommendation that the committee put forth involve the roll of the deans and Provost in terms of providing input on candidates up for RPT and also deal with a little bit of elaboration on how the departmental and college RPT committees will be structured. So what is in front of the council right now is the document with the changes suggested by the Council of Deans highlighted. Most of the track changes are suggestions from the Faculty committee. The final area where there is a little bit of difference – the committee has gone back to the original language regarding signing of waivers for external letters for RPT. That was not going to be heard by the Regents so the original language was put back into this RPT document. Lovern opened for questions and comments. Bartels stated that the procedure is that the document will go back to the Provost and the Council of Deans. They will review the changes. Bob Miller asked if this was a new recommendation that the council is voting on. The recommendation can be found at the back of the agenda. Melanie Page thanked Matt and the committee on all their hard work. Page stated that she is really uncomfortable voting on this at this meeting without a chance for the full faculty to weigh in on this issue. The agenda went out on Friday and people are gone so she feels that the original RPT task force spent over a year before they even drafted recommendations looking at best practices and things. Page stated that there was a full process by which the rest of the faculty could comment and weigh in on this. Page feels that to do this at this point and time when none of these recommendations would actually be put in force next year (if she understood the answer that Provost Sternberg gave at the last meeting when someone asked him if any changes now go in effect next year, they don’t). Page does not see a rush to hurry up and approve what she sees as a significant addition by Deans Council that is not part of what the original task force recommended. Page would like faculty to be able to weigh in on this. Personally Page will never be going in front of an RPT committee again so for her it doesn’t matter what is said. Page feels that if the full faculty do not have a chance before the council says “this is what we want to become policy” for about the next decade, she would be unhappy as a regular faculty member if she was not sitting at this table and have the opportunity to voice a concern. Lovern stated that it was his understanding that this would go into effect for the fall. Bartels stated that it still needs to go through Deans Council and he honestly does not know how it could go into effect in the fall. Bartels stated that he didn’t see a reason it could not go into effect in the fall if the Deans Council approves it with the changes that the Faculty Council has made. Bartels asked Lovern to clarify the new changes the committee has made. Lovern stated that regarding the document that is in front of the council right now, the committee definitely had a concern regarding whether or not changes were going to reach the point that the document the committee had would require additional faculty input or would it be prudent to have additional faculty input because now the document is sufficiently different from what was last put forth. Lovern stated that as a committee what they struck in terms of a balance they did not feel reached that threshold. What they have now, the combination of the Council of Deans suggestions and the committees’ counter suggestions was not something that was far enough away from what originally was proposed by the task force. In other words, they were not concerned proceeding with this now. This was something the committee discussed. Lovern stated that the area where there is changes in the unit and college committees the Faculty committee has made an effort to strike a balance where the unit is still the place where standards and composition of committees is defined at that level. There is a little bit more restriction at the college level in terms of who participates but the emphasis there is to try to make sure that there is equal representation across the college and whether you are a small college or large college that there is sufficient say in how you structure that committee. The other place where there is some potential concern is whether or not the additional language for the deans and the Provost means that they are following different rules or that they have the ability to comment on something that is outside the scope of what the units have defined. What the Faculty committees discussion came to as a strong concession was that - no the unit still defines what constitutes reappointment, promotion and tenure. Lovern stated that “administrators above the department will have the ability to comment of qualifications” seems like a reasonable statement to the committee. Lovern stated that if there is no chance that what the council is doing today can take effect in the next academic year; his understanding was they were rushing based on the last meeting to make sure that the committee got this in. The committee is happy with the changes they have made but if it’s going to sit for another year that’s a different issue. Page stated that she was going of the minutes from last month. “Barbara Miller asked if the recommendation regarding P & T will be in place for the people going through this fall. Provost Sternberg stated no but there is a document of how grandfathering in will work”. Page says it’s unclear, Provost Sternberg says no. Lovern clarified and said that is for the people that are up for promotion. DeSilva said this is correct. Page still feels it’s unclear. Miller stated that what she intended to ask last month was not just applying to the candidates but there is also structure of committees (college level, etc.). These are the things she was referring to. Will they be in place for fall because it’s one thing to grandfather candidates and it’s a second thing for the structure of the committees that could be changed by fall if this passes? This is what was not answered. At least Miller feels it was not answered. Lovern doesn’t see this part as confusing. Lovern stated the candidates are preparing their files for fall will go up under the existing way but this could take effect as new policy so that the structure is changing for future candidates or it would have to wait an entire year. Miller stated that those hired next year would be the new rules. Lovern stated yes. Page stated that these rules will not apply for those going up next year. Page reads this differently than the committee. She feels the addition of the language “using the professional judgment” language coupled with the fact that the deans had asked for the ability to rate the suitability of the candidate makes her incredibly nervous that a bar is being put in place that when faculty want to file a grievance or be very difficult they will have to get over this bar of professional judgment. The faculty member filing the grievance will now have to attempt getting over a bar of professional judgment and a fellow faculty member might have to make a statement about their professional capacity in terms of something other than that they are an outstanding researcher or teacher such as process or the way the guidelines were interpreted. Page feels that this is adding another layer for the faculty member to overcome. Page said she has stated this argument before – that if you have departments that are tenuring people and they should not be it is incumbent upon the deans and the Provost to work with those departments to strengthen the written documents. Page stated that this just makes her really nervous that this is a way to do what was attempted to be done in the fall in different way. Bob Miller commented that it is important to decide or determine whether or not (if passed today) these documents would apply to new hires. Each year this is put off, it’s another year before these can be looked at. Miller sees civility crossed out every place it was put in by the deans. Miller also stated that any appeal or grievance put forward is decided primarily whether or not the procedures have been attested to properly. The grievance committee and certainly the committee of three past chairs do not try to ask about the appropriate suitability of the candidate for tenure. That is left up to the department etc. What the grievance tries to do is ask whether or not the procedures were appropriately followed. Today the primary thing a faculty member needs to do if they file a grievance is in fact whether or not the procedures were followed properly. Bartels asked for other comments. Materer commented that he really likes the fact that the committee removed some of the problematic language and came up with a good compromise. The second thing, if this is approved today it will be very nice to have this as soon as possible because this will trigger a college level document to be written. This has to be written with a college document which will go through the department. Materer feels all three levels need to be complete before implementing this document. Interim Provost Fry stated to Page that the “professional judgment” phrase was not from the Deans but from the Unit Administrators. This was an attempt to make some parallel structure. Page stated that there is a core difference in beliefs systems. Pages reading of the AAUP guidelines are that the primary responsibility whether a person is tenurable or not is the academic unit. Page believes this is giving away some of that ability particularity because as you go up the yes or no statements from those levels carries more weight. Page said it makes her nervous without the entire faculty seeing the document. She is not saying that she would not eventually vote yes but she feels that the council is representing 1,500 potential people who might have something to say. To her it’s different enough that she thinks they should review it. Kennison stated that she was on the original task force and she has seen many versions of this document and she is very happy that the word “suitability” has been removed. She believes that the suitability test rests with the department. Kennison was at the deans meeting where Faculty Council officers talked about the administration, the deans and the Provosts view that there is no room for professional judgment at the deans or Provosts level. Kennison is completely comfortable with the language because it does reflect what actually happens. You have a dossier and each level that examines a persons’ record will reach a professional opinion and this could be different. Kennison hopes that this recommendation can be approved today so it moves along and that colleges and departments can begin the process of revising their documents to be consistent. Bartels stated that this will go back to the Deans Council. Reed Holyoak commented that the council members are representatives of their faculty units so it is our job to then present what each council member feels is their likely vote. He recommended moving forward with the recommendation. Bartels stated that since the recommendation came from a committee it does not require a second. Bartels asked if there was any more discussion before a vote. The vote will be a hand count. Grafton called to question. Bartels said it’s been moved to limit discussion all those in favor please raise your right hand. Those opposed. Motion passed. The council will now vote on the recommendation: Revision of 2-0902, “Reappointment, Promotion and Tenure Process for Ranked Faculty”. All those in favor please raise your right hand. All those opposed. Motion passed – 18 for, 2 against, 1 abstain. The motion passes and now moves on to the Council of Deans. If there are more changes it will come back to Faculty Council.
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Nick Materer – 



Year End Report

YEAR-END REPORT:  LONG RANGE PLANNING AND
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

2012 - 2013
I would like to thank the members of the Long Range Planning and Information Technology Committee:  Georgette Yetter (Applied Health & Educational Psychology), Yanqi Wu (Plant & Soil Sciences), Khalid Gasem (Chemical Engineering), Ann Prestamo (Library), Jeanmarie Verchot-Lubicz (Entomology and Plant Pathology), and Russell Wright (Emeriti Representative).  The committee also includes the Faculty Council past and vice chairs, Clint Krehbiel (Animal Science) and Shelia Kennison (Psychology).  I would also like to thank Darlene Hightower (Chief Information Officer) and Chris Ormsbee and Samantha Krawczyk from ITLE for their cooperation and help.  A majority of the faculty issues forwarded to me were quickly resolved by the early intervention of IT.  It is important that OSU has IT and telecommunication leadership who understand the special needs of faculty and is willing to help formulate compromises with respect to computational needs and network access.
One of most difficult issues this year is copyright in the digital realm.  Last year, this discussion rapidly became more and more complex as the committee learned more about copyright law and the major work has been spun out into a Faculty Council task force (TEACH Act and Internet Streaming Task Force).  Since the delivery of the first reports, we crafted two recommendations: (1) the creation of a copyright information website and (2) a set of copyright usage warnings for students and faculty.  The wording proved difficult as we attempted balance the need of students while, at the same time, respecting the various rights of the faculty and other third party sources, for example textbook publishers.
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Led by Jeanmarie Verchot and Megan Horton of OSU Communications, a web survey of faculty was conducted to understand if faculty members desire professional web pages, the content they want included as well as support expectations for such pages.  There were 262 responses.  Two telling questions are Q3 and Q9.  Faculty members clearly want an individual faculty web page and do not know who to contact to create a page as well as what current support is offered.  Going forward, questions such as “what is professional content” and “what does OSU need to implement to support professional websites” needs to be addressed. Moving forward, we plan to involve leadership in conducting a risk analysis of faculty professional web pages, create documentation that includes best practices and guidelines for pages as well as map out a long-term support structure. 

Our comment has also been involved with the receiving and reviewing various task force reports dealing with Evaluation of Teaching, Evaluations of Instruction and E-Learning.  Looking forward, this committee needs to work with IT to ensure that faculty members have the ability to fully utilize technology (for example, video conferencing, internet presence and the evolving tools for on-line collaborations) in both teaching and research.  We also need to ensure that OSU has the resources to support classroom technologies and training for instructors.  There are still ongoing concerns about the distribution of classroom materials (videotaping) and data protection in the “cloud.”  I believe that this committee can be a positive force in bringing many of our technological dreams to life in a way that respects and complements current faculty efforts.

RESEARCH – Dan Fisher – Year End Report
Research Committee Annual Report

To

Faculty Council

May 10, 2013

Committee Members:  Tanya Finchum, Dan Fisher (Chair), Robert Larzelere,  Bill Meek, Melanie Page, Suzanne Reinman , Charles Taliaferro

Summary of Activities:  The Research committee met six times during the academic year.  Two major issues were addressed.

1. The Graduate Student Support Issues (GSSI) Task Force Recommendation:  The committee undertook a thorough review of recommended task force guidelines for graduate student support and identified several areas of concern.  The committee then met with Dean of the Graduate College, Sheryl Tucker to discuss the proposed transition to the new program and recommend several clarifications to the final report. 
2. Task Force on Envisioning the Future of OSU (Academic Spires of Excellence):  The committee met with Vice President for Research, Dr. Stephen McKeever and consulted with Provost Sternberg on the future utility of this report which defined and identified academic ‘spires of excellence’ at OSU.  The committee supported used of the ‘spires’ concept in the universities strategic planning process.

In addition, the committee served in an advisory role on two research administration related issues:

1. RFP Routing Systems Software:  The committee participated in a review of the new RFP Routing Systems software, meeting with Robert Dixon, Director, Grants and Contracts Financial Administration and Toni Shaklee, Assistant Vice President for Research to discuss implications of the new software requirements for research active faculty.   The committee provided information on the faculty’s perception that the new software would significantly increase the administrative duties of principal investigators working on federally funded grants.  

2. Laboratory Equipment Sole Source Purchasing Agreement:  At the request of Kathy Elliott, Associate Vice President and Controller, the committee also undertook a brief review of the universities Sole Sourcing Initiative and it’s likely impact on research active faculty.  Faculty feedback on this initiative was solicited by the committee and transmitted to Kathy.
RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Stephen Clarke – Year End Report
OSU Faculty Council

Year-end Report from the

Retirement and Fringe Benefits Committee

May 10, 2013

Committee Members:
Stephen Clarke, Nutritional Sciences; Ken Clinkenbeard, Veterinary Pathobiology; Robert Emerson, Civil and Environmental Engineering; Thad Leffingwell, Psychology; Barbara Miller, Government Documents Department, OSU Libraries; Rita Miller, Biochemistry and Molecular Biology; Bruce Russell, Civil and Environmental Engineering; Bob Terry, Emeriti Association; Gary Young, Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering.

The RFB Committee would also like to thank the following individuals for their assistance and input over the past year: Rodney Holcomb, OSU Faculty Council Budget Committee; Jamie Payne, Assistant Vice-President, Chief Human Resources Officer; Brenda Ganders, Director, Human Resources Partner Services; Anne Matoy, Assistant Vice-President, Division of Administration and Finance; Joe Weaver, Vice-President, Division of Administration and Finance
During the academic year the committee discussed key issues including mandatory background screening of faculty candidates (procedure currently being developed and is expected to be implemented on/before the fall of 2013), supporting Colvin Recreation Center/Seretean Wellness Center access for members of the emeriti faculty (President Hargis and Vice-President Weaver communicated that emeriti faculty will be granted similar access to the Colvin Recreation Center/Seretean Wellness Center as that of active faculty), and promoting an incentive for faculty interested in participating in the phased retirement program (recommendation is pending).  In cooperation with the Budget Committee, the RFB committee continues to examine the feasibility of an expanded tuition waiver program for faculty spouses and/or dependents.  A survey has been developed and administered (May 2013) in an effort to gather information regarding the extent to which faculty and staff would take advantage of a tuition waiver if extended to at least one eligible dependent.  The results of the survey will be discussed next fall (2013).  Faculty continue to communicate that a tuition waiver for dependents would be an excellent recruitment and retention incentive.

The majority of this report will be dedicated to a discussion of the work of the OSU Retirement Investments Committee.  We extend our thanks and appreciation to the members of this committee and would like to thank both Anne Matoy and Ken Clinkenbeard for sharing their reports with the RFB committee.

OSU/A&M Retirement Update (May 2013)

Last spring, Vice President Joe Weaver appointed a Retirement Investments Committee to ensure that OSU/A&M is offering retirement investments that are beneficial to employees and meet employer fiduciary responsibilities.  The committee is composed of faculty, staff, emeriti, and administrators. Because of the complexity of such reviews, use of a consultant with experience with retirement systems of large employers and universities was thought advisable.

Working with Purchasing, the Retirement Investments Committee selected Cammack LaRhette Consulting to assist in reviewing retirement investment offerings.  Cammack’s review indicated:

· 97% of OSU/A&M retirement funds are with TIAA-CREF with the remaining 3% shared by nine additional vendors with a large number of investment options.  

· Some of the vendors lacked adequate investment options, thus, limiting a participant’s ability to build a diversified portfolio. 

· TIAA-CREF has the lowest average investment expense; some of the other vendors were 4 to 5 times more costly.

· Nearly all of the investments offered could be provided on a single platform at less expense without limiting investment opportunities from multiple vendors.

· Several vendors lacked uniform administration of plan provisions (loans, withdrawals, etc.) and recordkeeping which could potentially violate federal regulations.

Based on Cammack’s initial assessment, the Committee has made the following observations and recommendations for further actions.

SINGLE PROVIDER -- By using a single vendor, certain advantages can be obtained while retaining a wide array of investment options for employees and maintaining individual financial planning through a consultant of choice.  A single vendor should be able to reduce costs, thus providing participants with opportunities for greater returns on investments.  Participants would also have investment information from a single vendor. A single vendor also reduces chances of vendor mistakes or mismanagement, which could result in IRS/DOL penalties to individual employees and/or the institutions.  Administrative expense would be reduced with contributions sent to a single provider.  Since most vendors are able to offer multiple investment funds (including those from other vendors), the selection of a single vendor does not necessarily limit the investment options.  The Committee recommends reducing administrative recordkeeping functions from ten to one vendor, emphasizing continued access to individual retirement options, offered by a variety of vendors for which the single provider would distribute contributions and maintain records.

NEGOTIATION OF REDUCTION IN COSTS – With TIAA-CREF having 97% of investments and the lowest investment expense, Cammack indicated that they could negotiate with TIAA-CREF before considering the issuance of a Request for Proposals.  The Committee requested more information regarding the best-in-class services that would be included as part of the negotiations to ensure participants have the same or even better services.

UPDATING INVESTMENT POLICY -- The Investment Policy Statement (IPS) developed in 2006/7 is in need of revision to include investment choices for the OSU 401(a) paid plans and the OSU/A&M 403(b) and 457(b) plans.  The IPS establishes a framework for a best-in-class array of investment offerings (for example, life-cycle funds, diverse selection in various investment classes, brokerage option in which participants have almost an unlimited choice of no-load funds available).  The IPS does not specify individual investments which can be from multiple vendors, but establishes a framework for selection and on-going monitoring of individual investments.  The Committee recommends a subcommittee revise the current the Investment Policy Statement for future consideration by the entire Committee. 

While OSU has, through TIAA-CREF, offered a brokerage option, it has very low participation.  Cammack indicated that the brokerage option is a good possibility for those participants who might change investment options.  The annual cost of the brokerage option is $60, which the Committee recommends be eliminated.

As the Committee moves forward in recommending changes to provide OSU/A&M employees with best-in-class retirement offerings, the Committee wants communication and input from the campus communities.  More information will be available in the fall after the revised Investment Policy Statement is drafted and Cammack has begun negotiations with TIAA-CREF.  

Respectfully Submitted,
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Stephen L. Clarke, Ph.D.

Associate Professor

Department of Nutritional Sciences

Clarke asked all council members to complete the survey regarding tuition waivers for dependents. Bartels asked if Clarke could email the head of the Physical Plant and make certain that all the staff do receive and have an opportunity to complete the survey. There is a block on some of their computers. Clarke stated that this was done through SAC. Bartels was informed yesterday that many staff had not received the survey yet. Clarke and Tricia White will check on this. DeSilva asked how many responses they have received to date. Clarke stated no. 
RULES and PROCEDURES – Kemit Grafton – Year End Report
Grafton introduced the new Faculty Council members and asked if they were present to please stand up:

Chair – Shelia Kennison

Vice Chair – Nick Materer

College of Arts and Sciences – Jennifer Borland, Stacy Takacs and Andrew Doust.

CASNR – Nathan Walker

CEAT – Daqing Piao

College of Education – Tim Bliss

CHS – Tulsa – Richard Wansley

OSU-OKC – Ann Lowrance

Spears School of Business – David Biros
On behalf of the Council, welcome everyone. You will be receiving information in the mail to volunteer for committees. Grafton encouraged the new Councilors to do this. 
Faculty Council 2012-2013 Rules and Procedures Committee Activities

This academic year the Rules and Procedures Committee advised the Faculty Council on several questions concerning the By-Laws of the Faculty Council. It also considered and prepared a recommendation for an amendment to the Bylaws of the Faculty Council. In addition, the committee supervised the faculty elections for new officers and councilors for the 2013-2014 Faculty Council. 

The Committee recommended that the bylaws of the Faculty Council be amended to create a new Faculty Council Committee for Diversity. Diversity had been a topic of discussion for a while at the University and there is new Diversity taskforce being formed to address these topics. The Rules and Procedures committee felt that if the university is looking at this issue then the Faculty Council should have a standing committee to handle issues that may come up. The recommendation was made at the March 12, 2013 Faculty Council meeting and passed by the council. The bylaw change will go into effect in the 2013-2014 academic year. 

Members,

Dr. Kemit Grafton, Chair

Dr. Udaya DeSilva

Dr. Melanie Page

Dr. Bob Miller

STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Bob Miller – Year End Report
Annual Report 

Student Affairs and Learning Resources Committee

Academic Year 2012-2013

Robert V. Miller, Chair

First I would like to thank the members of the committee for their active participation and diligence.  The members of the committee for Academic Year 2012-2013 were Reed Holyoak, Laura Barnes, Barney Luttbeg, Teri Stamper, Pat Jordan, Lynne Simpson-Scott, Kay Murphy, and Rachel Elke. 

The committee tackled three activities for the years.  We evaluated reports from two Taskforces and amended the attendance policy with regard to accommodation for university-sponsored activities.  

I.  The Taskforce on Test Optional Admission of Undergraduates was thoroughly discussed. This is not a new option for admission to OSU as it is currently open to students who do not meet the first three methods as an alternative method of obtaining entrance to the university.  However, even though this method does not utilize standardized test scores in any fashion, the OSRHE policy requires that these test be taken and become a part of all students’ transcripts. This is an emotional and often financial burden to students.  Hence, the test-optional criterion is not new for admission but simply removes the requirement that all students present an ACT or SAT score whether it is used for evaluation or not. 
The committee met with the chair of the taskforce and with representative of the admissions office.  These discussions lead to the filing of a recommendation from the SALR committee that the administration continue to evaluate and implement a Test-Optional Admissions Policy for Oklahoma State University based on the recommendations of the Task Force to Explore how OSU could go Test-Optional. 

In so doing, particular attention should be given to: 

1.  Identifying and implementing a viable procedure such as “Panorama” for the admission of student electing not to take a standardized test (either the ACT or SAT). 

2.  Work towards the elimination of “single criterion” admission options. 

3. Develop a close alignment with the scholarship program to determine potential alternatives, if possible, to standardized tests for scholarship selection.   

4.  Work closely with the OSRHE so that going “text-optional” will meet the criteria of the State Regents.  
II.   A clearer wording of the university attendance policy regarding accommodation for university-sponsored activities is desired.  Both faculty and student responsibilities need to be better articulated.  Following review by the Student Affairs and Learning Resources Committee of the wording of like policies by OSU’s peer institutions, the committee recommended that sections 1.05-1.08 of OSU Policy and Procedure 2-0217 [Attendance Policy] be changed to read (as corrected):

1.05 Faculty are encouraged to provide reasonable accommodation for students who must miss a class, laboratory, or studio meeting because they are required to participate in sponsored activities of the University. For the purpose of this policy, a sponsored activity of the University includes any activity sponsored by an academic college or department, by an organization recognized by Campus Life, or by intercollegiate athletics.   Students involved in activities that are likely to require them to miss course meetings have the responsibility to notify the instructor as early as possible in a semester and certainly in advance of the absences to request permission for the absences (preferably in writing) from the instructor and to discuss how the absences will affect their ability to meet the course requirements.  In the ideal circumstance, discussions should occur during the first week of the semester.  While instructors are encouraged to make reasonable accommodation for any student involved in University-sponsored activities, students should recognize that not every course can accommodate absences and neither the absence (nor the notification of an absence) relieves them from meeting the course requirements.

1.06 Faculty may require written documentation in advance of the absence from the designated University sponsor for a sponsored activity and/or require that the organization demonstrate that it has no reasonable option in scheduling the activity except during regular class periods. 

1.07 Faculty at their discretion may require homework, reports, papers, compositions, and projects to be turned in ahead of the missed classes and examinations to be taken before the planned absence.
III.  The report from the Taskforce on Undergraduate Retention was analyzed.  Following review, the committee did not produce a recommendation but decided to “Receive the Report” with the request that the administration provided the committee and the Faculty Council with a progress report on it implementation of the taskforce’s recommendations early in the 2013-2014 academic year. 

Respectively submitted, 

Robert V. Miller

Regents Professor of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics

Councilor Representing the College of Arts and Sciences
************************
The second item Miller will present is the following recommendation which was included in the agenda.

Recommendation: 13-05-01-SALR: Revision to Attendance Policy Concerning Accommodation for University-Sponsored Absences. This is a bit of a miss nomer because they are not really asking that the attendance policy be revised but simply the wording of the policy be changed. It has become clear that the wording is not clear or defined and it does not specifically state the responsibility of both the faculty and the student in these cases. With the help of Shelia Kennison the committee examined wording from many of our peer institutions and came up with the additions that were listed in red - see agenda. Miller opened the floor for discussion. Bartels made a clarification point – some of this was requested and they met with Marilyn Middlebrook to discuss some of the issues that the athletic department had. This was not the deciding factor but the idea of clarifying the language was probably the deciding factor in how to write this recommendation. Miller stated that it needed more clarification to alert both the faculty and student. Many times the student will not tell an instructor they will be absent for a reoccurring university-sponsored event. Miller stated that this recommendation is not just for athletes. It includes students in Microbiology who is being excused for meetings or Meats Judging team member who needs to go to a contest. This is for all university-sponsored activities. 
Bartels asked for discussion. Seeing none proceeded to vote. Motion Passed.
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller

Miller announced that due to the new regulations regarding scholarships that was put out by the state, the WFC scholarship awards will now be open to men as well.

Nicole Crethar, who is the incoming WFC chair, and Miller spoke with Gary Clark and this will satisfy the new requirement. So beginning next year forward, WFC scholarships will be for men and women.
Staff Advisory Council – Lora Poulsen

The council spent time this year working on a shared sick leave policy and because of various issues this is simply not going to be possible or feasible. There was concern that employees with catastrophic illness or family situation would not have a chance to accrue any leave/sick time and so a recommendation has been put forth to have the employee pay short term disability. This is being looked into to see if it will be put forward.

SAC will hold their elections next month.

This Thursday is the staff lunch. Please encourage your staff to come. It will be in the west end of the stadium.

Regarding the tuition waiver survey, Poulsen would like to meet after the meeting to discuss this issue. The SAC have moved their election online the past few years and this is an issue for the people in the Physical Plant. Bartels asked if they needed more time or what she would recommend. Poulsen stated that during their elections they have people out there with laptops to help walk them through the process and have additional computers. DeSilva stated that it is a survey monkey type survey so could they not do it from home? Poulsen stated that many of them do not have a computer at home and so they would have to do it at work. 
Emeriti Association – Dennis Bertholf

Bertholf stated the Emeriti Association had a busy month. A good group of volunteers helped with graduation. There was a group that helped the Alumni Association with a large mailing. Coming up on May 22nd is a meeting with HR. It seems that there has been some confusion with the way TIAA-CREF and OSU have been interpreting IRS rules on minimum distributions. Some people got caught paying some taxes they did not expect. If anyone would like to attend the meeting will be at the Wellness Center at 1:30 on the 22nd. 
President Hargis will speak about the state of the university at the regular Monday meeting.

SGA – Jamie Tate

Tate wanted to introduce himself to the council. He is the new Student Government Association President elect for the upcoming year. Tate thanked the council for allowing him to take part in today’s meeting. Tate and his executive staff have a lot of cool plans for the student body for this next year. He is looking forward to meeting with the council again in August.

Bartels announced that the Faculty Council officers meet on the last Tuesday of the month with staff and students for a Unity lunch. These will start again in August.

Old Business – None
Bartels would like to recognize the outgoing councilors. Bill Meek from CHS in Tulsa. Terri Stamper from OSU-IT in Okmulgee will be stepping down and a replacement is needed. Dr. Nathan Walker is completing a term but being recycled for a full 3 year term. Eliot Atekwana, Bill Dare, Kemit Grafton and Bob Miller all completed their 3 year terms. Nick Materer will be stepping down but stepping up to Vice Chair. Ed Harris we appreciate all your hard work as well as Robert Emerson who is not here. Bartels handed out certificates of appreciation to those in attendance. Those not present will be mailed.
New Business – None
Bartels said it’s been a delight working on Faculty Council. It’s been somewhat interesting and frustrating at times but it’s also been very educational for him. This is his 31st year at OSU and his second time going through Faculty Council. It’s his first time as chair and there hasn’t been a chair from CVHS for 40 years. He hopes it’s not another 40 before there is another chair from CVHS. Bartels truly appreciates all the hard work everyone has done. Committees have done a tremendous job of handling all the work that was handed to them. We may not always agree but we have never been disagreeable. He truly appreciates the time he has spent as chair. Now he gets to pass the gavel to the new chair, Dr. Shelia Kennison. 

Dr. Kennison said that it’s been a pleasure and an honor to serve with Dr. Bartels. With that, the meeting was adjourned.
The meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, August 13, 2013 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Udaya DeSilva, Secretary
